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My name is Dr. Briana McGeough, and I am an Assistant Professor in the University of Kansas 
School of Social Welfare and the co-founder/director of the Center for LGBTQ+ Research and 
Advocacy. My testimony is offered in my personal capacity as an expert in the field of LGBTQ 
mental health and informed by my years of research and mental health practice in this field, not 
as a representative of the University of Kansas. My research focuses on understanding mental 
health challenges experienced by LGBTQ individuals, including transgender youth, and 
identifying strategies to promote the mental health and well-being of LGBTQ individuals.  

I am testifying today because I strongly oppose HB 2238, and I am concerned about the impact 
that this policy could have on the mental health of transgender youth. Although I oppose this bill 
for many reasons, particularly because it denies transgender youth equitable access to 
educational opportunities, today I will focus on the body of research that shows the direct harm 
that this bill will have on the mental health of transgender youth.  

My research and that of other leading scholars consistently demonstrates that having a strong 
network of social support contributes to better mental health for LGBTQ individuals,1 including 
transgender youth.2 Participation in sports has many benefits for youth and has been linked to 
improved mental health outcomes and community support.3 Further, participating in sports may 
be particularly critical for the mental health and well-being of transgender youth, who routinely 
experience bullying and victimization in schools.4 Given the benefits of participating in sports, 
particularly for youth who experience marginalization, it is absolutely critical that transgender 
youth are given equitable access to participating in sports, including the ability to play on teams 
that align with their gender identity. 

Not only would this bill, if enacted into law, contribute to mental health problems for 
transgender youth by restricting their access to healthy and beneficial activities, it also directly 
enacts stigma and discrimination, contributing to worse mental health for these youth. Research 
has shown that legislation designed to restrict transgender youth from spaces and resources that 
other youth have access to is related to increased mental health challenges, including suicidality, 
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among transgender youth.5 Furthermore, research conducted in Kansas shows that even merely 
proposing discriminatory policies, such as this one, harms transgender youth by exposing them 
to the message that they do not deserve equitable access to essential community support and 
resources.6 

In sum, this bill aims to reduce transgender youths’ access to healthy activities that offer youth 
social, physical, and mental health benefits. This discrimination is most concerning because 
research makes clear that access to healthy activities is even more crucial for transgender youth 
due to the high rates of bullying and victimization that they experience. This bill serves to codify 
discrimination against transgender youth, further contributing to mental health challenges, 
including suicidality, for these youth. As a researcher and mental health service provider 
committed to the mental health of transgender youth, I urge you to vote against this bill.  
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